State Of Connecticut
Department of Aging and Disability Services (ADS)
Bureau of Education and Services for the Blind (BESB)
State Rehabilitation Council (SRC) to BESB
DRAFT MINUTES
September 18, 2024

Members Present:
Ms. Melissa Thompson, Ms. Laura Knapp, Ms. Jennifer Jenkins, Ms. Enaida Mendoza, Ms. Heide Sulewski, Director Carol Jenkins, Ms. Brandy Altergott, Ms. Shelley Ann McDermott, Ms. Deb Reed, Chair Mr. Phillip Magalnick, Vice Chair Mr. William DeMaio, Secretary Ms. Lucretia Jones, Ms. Contessa Big Crow- Jenkins
Others Present:
 Ms. Lisa Drew, Ms. Ashley Morgan
Members Absent:
Mr. Jay Brown, Mr. Joseph Carbone, Mr. John Carnemolla, Ms. Lorraine Florio
Welcome:
Call to order: The meeting was called to order at 10:03am by Chair Magalnick. Attendance was conducted by Director Jenkins. A quorum was present for voting.
Introduction of New Members and Guests:
During attendance, each member was named and what aspect of the council they were representing was mentioned. Each member introduced themselves and discussed their current position in the council and their personal background and how that could be useful to the council going forward for networking and idea generation. Ms. Melissa Thompson is representing the statewide Independent Living Council. Ms. Laura Knapp represents a statewide parent organization, the Connecticut Parent Advocacy Center (CPAC). Ms. Jennifer Jenkins is representing the Client Assistance Program. Ms. Enaida Mendoza is representing the BESB VR counselor. Ms. Heide Sulewski represents a business, industry, and labor position through the Department of Labor, American Job Center. Vice Chairman William DeMaio is representing a business, industry and labor position through the Newington Parks and Recreation Department. Ms. Brandy Altergott is representing a business, industry, and labor position through BESB Business Enterprise Program. Ms. Shelley Ann McDermott represents a business, industry, and labor position through BESB Business Enterprise Program as well. Ms. Deborah Reed is representing a disability advocacy group. Chairman Phillip Magalnick represents a former or current client recipient of VR Services position. Ms. Contessa Big Crow- Jenkins is representing the Native American VR program. Director Carol Jenkins is the director of BESB. Secretary Lucretia Jones represents a former or current client recipient of VR Services as well. Mr. Jay Brown is representing the Department of Education. Mr. Joe Carbone represents the workforce board. Ms. Lorraine Florio is representing a community rehabilitation service provider position. Mr. John Carnemolla is representing a former or current recipient of VR services position.
Public Comment:
None
Old Business:
June Meeting Minutes
Chair Magalnick asked for a vote to approve the meeting minutes from the June meeting. Motion was made by Mr. DeMaio, seconded by Ms. Reed, motion carried- no opposition or abstentions. 
Election of Officers
Chairman Magalnick stated with the new year comes elections of the new executive board. A chair, vice chair, secretary, and treasurer need to be elected. These positions on the executive board change every year and are announced in the June meeting to let members know and think about if they want to fulfil a role on the executive board of the council. With that he asked if anyone would like to run or make a nomination for the position of Chair of the council. Mr. DeMaio nominated Mr. Magalnick to be Chairman again. This was seconded by Ms. Jennifer Jenkins and passed unanimously. Chairman Magalnick moved on to vice chair and asked Mr. DeMaio if he would stay on as vice chair. Mr. DeMaio said he would but wanted to make sure no one else wanted to be vice chair. Chairman Magalnick asked if anyone else was interested in running or nominating someone. Ms. Reed nominated Mr. DeMaio, seconded by Ms. Jones. Chairman Magalnick proceeded to ask for nominations for treasurer, Ms. Jones nominated Ms. Reed. Ms. Reed declined the nomination. Mr. DeMaio nominated Ms. Thompson, seconded by Ms. Jones. Chairman Magalnick asked for nominations for secretary. Mr. DeMaio nominated Ms. Jones, seconded by Ms. Thompson. The executive board was elected as follows:
Chair- Mr. Phillip Magalnick
Vice Chair- Mr. William DeMaio
Treasurer- Ms. Melissa Thompson
Secretary- Ms. Lucretia Jones
Work Group Needs and Discussion
Chairman Magalnick discussed the need for members to join work groups. He asked Director Jenkins what she needed help with. She stated that there is the membership workgroup, this is to help increase member numbers and be in compliance with the regulations for the council. Members volunteered and a workgroup formed. Another workgroup discussed is for the annual report. This is a federal mandated report that needs to be completed yearly. Chairman Magalnick stated that it would be nice to have other perspectives involved, the VR staff provides the data and helps to type it up once it has been created. Members volunteers and this brought us to the last workgroup, consumer satisfaction survey workgroup. Director Jenkins stated this report is due by December so she would like to move this one forward. Chairman Magalnick stated that this workgroup is beneficial as it provides insight with a “behind the curtain” look into the VR program. Workgroup members is as follows:
Membership- Ms. Lucretia Jones, Ms. Laura Knapp, and executive board
Annual Report- Mr. Phillip Magalnick, Mr. William DeMaio, Ms. Laura Knapp
Consumer Satisfaction Survey- Ms. Laura Knapp, Ms. Melissa Thompson, Ms. Contessa Big Crow-Jenkins, Mr. Phillip Magalnick
Discussion and Adoption of Spending Policy for SRC Budget 
Chairman Magalnick brought up the adoption of the spending policy that was sent out prior to the meeting with an outline of what the funds could be spent on. Director Jenkins mentioned that the RSA reviewed the spending policy and had some changes they wanted made to it before it could be implemented. She stated they wanted the area where it stated special requests needed to be deleted or cite specific examples of what those special requests could be. The second item they would like changed is the reimbursement process. SRC needs to have a step-by-step process stating how reimbursements will be handled, by whom, and processed. They will discuss these and get the changes made to get the policy adopted.
Mr. DeMaio and Chairman Magalnick asked Director Jenkins what happens to the $10,000.00 budget if it is not spent in the year fully. Director Jenkins stated if she cannot liquidate it the funds get returned to the federal government.
Chairman Magalnick asked for a motion to adopt the spending policy with the two (2) changes to be made as recommended by RSA. Mr. DeMaio made the motion, seconded by Ms. Jones. Motion carried unanimously, no opposition and no abstentions.
Mr. DeMaio made another motion to give Director Jenkins and the executive board of SRC the ability to spend the remaining funds on other VR expenditures and items she/they deem necessary and appropriate that have already been approved before September 30,2024. This was seconded by Ms. Jones and passed unanimously.
New Business:
Director’s Report
Director Jenkins briefly went over the directors’ report. Staff vacancies were reviewed, and VR is down two (2) Pre-Ets counselors. These are counselors that help transition from students into the VR program potentially. Director Jenkins and VR Supervisor Ms. Mary Burgard are looking into the vacant secretary 2 position for VR or if they want to turn that into something else as currently there is not a need for two (2) secretaries. The Child Services department is currently looking to fill two (2) Teacher VI positions. Director Jenkins is working with Ms. Catherine Summ, Child Services Supervisor, on getting these positions filled and to get an additional teacher and orientation mobility position for the Child Services department since BESB has taken on two (2) more large school districts this year. Chairman Magalnick asked how the shortage of teachers is affecting the students. Director Jenkins stated she is working with the fiscal department and the Office of Policy Management (OPM) to get these extra positions approved. She stated she is working with the budget analyst for the agency to pinpoint how many more teachers they can get with the current budget. Under the current state statues and regulations, BESB must provide teachers, not materials like Braille books, assistive technology, those kinds of items. She is saving the remainder of the Child Services budget for teacher positions because currently the teachers have high caseloads. She wants more teachers so that BESB can provide better and more consistent services to those children and students. She is working on getting the formula that determines caseloads and the language in the cleaned up to better align with the ADS regulations this legislative cycle. Chairman Magalnick asked if the SRC wrote a letter to the legislator if that would help the cause, Director Jenkins stated it could help strengthen the legislative proposals that she is looking to submit.
Director Jenkins wanted to welcome the new Special Assistant Chris Goudarzy to BESB. He is doing great in the position that he recently started. Ms. Reed asked what exactly the Special Assistants do in BESB. Director Jenkins explained that there are four (4) special assistants. They go out with the blind staff members and do all the driving to and from appointments with clients for them and help with anything that is not accessible or that the blind staff need assistance with. BESB currently has 7 blind staff members that the special assistants assist.
Director Jenkins went on to state that half of the large print calendars have been mailed out to clients for the 2025 year. They are waiting for the rest to be printed and delivered to mail out the remaining half. 
She stated she is also trying to get Zoom AI set up for the VR program to have a Zoom account. She knows Teams is not always user friendly and that the Zoom platform may be easier to use for these quarterly meetings. Mr. DeMaio stated that his company does not support Teams and that Zoom would be a better option if this could get approved for an account. Director Jenkins is hoping to have this in place before the December meeting. 
Director Jenkins is also working on getting new audio-visual equipment for the conference rooms at BESB to have as options for future meetings.
BESB, BRS and BITS are working on a new case management system procurement that is affordable and can be maintained for the long-term.
BESB VR is working with Camelo for program outreach materials such as flyers, brochures, online materials, and videos to help promote the VR program to potential clients, employers, and eventually eye doctors.
Synergy has been brought on board to help BESB prepare for the potential up-coming Rehabilitation Services Administration (RSA) Monitoring. Synergy is an independent consulting group that offers guidance and assistance to prepare for these monitoring sessions.
Director Jenkins received a quote for the satisfaction survey of $18,822.00. This time the survey will focus on reaching out to clients via email or phone calls to increase participation. Ms. Reed thought that this number was closer to $25,000.00, Director Jenkins explained that the $25,000.00 was for the consumer statewide needs assessment survey that happens every three (3) years and is more expensive. The $18,822.00 is just for the annual consumer satisfaction survey.
Legislative Updates
Ms. Jennifer Proto was not present at this meeting. Chairman Magalnick did not believe there were any updates at this time.
Other Items and Comments
Mr. DeMaio asked if the SRC still had an annual budget of $10,000.00, Director Jenkins said yes. Mr. DeMaio proposed the SRC spend those funds remaining on items that would be useful for clients and non-clients that are blind that would not normally be able to afford them. Chairman Magalnick stated that an item that could be purchased could be the Ray-Ban Meta Glasses and canes for clients and non-client members of the blind community. He mentioned his wife recently bought a pair and loves the way they work. She briefly came onto the meeting and discussed how they work and answered a few questions. These glasses work better than other versions out there that she has tried and are less expensive than others. Chairman Magalnick discussed that they would need to come up with a plan to distribute these items if they are bought with the VR counselor.
Ms. Altergott mentioned another similar device is the OrCam. Chairman Magalnick mentioned this company is going to stop supporting these devices and that they are too expensive to purchase multiple ones as one pair is in the thousands pricewise. 
Director Jenkins reminded the members that subscription-based products could not be purchased as BESB is not allowed to pay for subscription data plans and things of that nature. Chairman Magalnick stated that the glasses by Ray-Ban do not require a subscription. She also stated that with the end of the federal fiscal year only a few days away she would not be able to spend the remaining funds on this right now because the procurement process is lengthy and would not be completed before October. Ms. Sulewski asked if the funds are allocated prior to September 30, 2024, if that would be sufficient. Unfortunately, Direct Jenkins stated that she would need to have this fully approved with a purchase order created before then and she does not think it would be completed that far in time.

Report from Chair
Chairman Magalnick mentioned that he wanted SRC members to get more familiar/acclimated to what the VR program is, what they do, especially for those who are not former or current clients. He recommended future training or educational seminars that clients or staff are attending that SRC members could attend as well to see what is going on in VR. Ms. Mendoza mentioned that recently BESB held a community resource fair in Bridgeport since not all the clients can go to the one in Hartford. She stated it was small, but it was a start and hopes to continue this in the future. It was mentioned that the Blind Equality Day is on October 15, 2024. Ms. Sulewski also shared the Hartford resource fair is coming up October 25, 2024, and she would send over the flyer to be emailed out to the members.
 He wants SRC members to start immersing themselves within the VR program. He stated he is thinking about sending out an email to members with informational topics that would benefit the SRC members, like a topic of the month email. This could help members understand what RSA means and how the rehab program works. He asked the members to brainstorm some ideas and think about a possible retreat with BRS to learn more about VR. 
He reiterated that he would send out an email with the workgroup assignments after the meeting and some additional information on a few events that are happening in the coming weeks. He would like to have members get together in person for the next meeting if possible.
Adjournment
Chair Magalnick asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting. Motion to adjourn was made by Ms. Thompson, seconded by Mr. DeMaio. Motion carried unanimously; meeting was adjourned at 11:55am.
